Tuition Review Advisory Committee (TRAC) Meeting 
MINUTES
September 24, 2014
2:00 – 3:15 p.m.

 Chancellor’s Conference Room
Members Present:  Warwick Arden (Co-Chair), Rusty Mau (Co-Chair), Katherine Annett-Hitchcock, Jeff Braden, Paul Cohen, Krista Domnick, David Fiala, Maureen Grasso, Alex Grindstaff, Mike Mullen, Ron Prestage, David Zonderman
Others Present:  Lewis Carson, Retta Clemons, Steve Keto, Duane Larick, Vicki Pennington, Barbara Moses, Michael Rappa, Frank Buckless, Kathy Krawezyk
Sr. Vice Provost Larick opened the meeting for Provost Arden (who was running a few minutes late).  He called for approval of the September 10th draft minutes.  With no additions or corrections, the minutes were approved.  Provost Arden arrived within moments after the minutes were approved.  Provost Arden explained the definition of premium tuition and how it differs from other forms of tuition.  He said premium tuition is program specific and is most commonly approved for enhancing and providing additional resources for master’s programs but is not exclusively for master’s programs.  He said premium tuition is applied on top of the base tuition, and resources help prepare students for a marketable degree.  
Provost Arden called on Dr. Michael Rappa for agenda item #2 “Premium tuition request: Institute for Advanced Analytics”  and distributed a corresponding handout.  
Key points from the presentation:

· The premium increase amount began with asking ‘what will it take to continue to move the MS in Analytics (MSA) to the next level.’  The request for $1000 increase is minor compared to the increase which was approved in the past.

· NC State’s MSA is a preeminent analytics degree nationwide; it was the first degree of its type.  Currently, there’re 70 such degrees nationwide.  
· The MSA degree program is a 10-month condensed program and is in its eighth year.  It has 86 students who receive their degree program in two parallel cohorts.  The MSA is built on a 120-student model.  The goal is to grow to 180 students.  Currently, a larger space is needed to achieve that goal.

· In 2007 the base tuition for the MSA was so low that callers inquired as to whether the MSA is a real degree.  In 2010 a $9000 tuition premium was approved and phased in over a 3 year period. 

· The MSA is a highly marketable degree.  The 2014 graduates, on average, received multiple job offers.  The starting base salary averaged $96,600 and 100 percent of the students were placed in jobs prior to graduation.

· The biggest expense for the MSA degree program is the rent in its Centennial Campus space.  
· Authorization has been given to grow the MSA degree program.  A space request was on the September 20, 2014  NC State Board of Trustees agenda which requested a larger space to house the MSA program.  A larger space is needed to accommodate 120 students and to grow the program to 180 students.  The $1000 premium tuition increase will be used for rent.  If the $1000 is approved the total tuition premium will be $10,000.  
· A tuition premium of $10,000 will not be over burdensome for the students.  There’s financial aid available for students.
Members’ Questions:

· How will this tuition increase enhance the program other than helping the program get bigger? Response by Dr. Rappa:  The ability to remain a preeminent program hinges on the ability to grow and to continue moving the program forward.  For this year, we received 800 applications and admitted 100 to the MSA and enrolled 86.  Of the 14 who didn’t enroll, 7 received deferred admission and 7 were offered scholarships at other institutions.  We don’t graduate enough students to fulfill the hiring that recruiters want to do.  Last year, SAS hired 16 of our graduates and wanted to hire even more but couldn’t.  If we don’t continue to grow our program, we could lose our preeminent nationwide standing and be out-competed by some of the other institutions.  Our program has a sufficient pool of financial aid from the 25% set aside in 2010 when the $9000 premium was approved.  We give students the equivalent of $3,000 to $4000 in scholarship through things like books and software.

· How do you evaluate need?  Response by Dr. Rappa:  We have conversations with students which we can do with a population of 86.  We don’t offer traditional need-based financial aid and don’t do a formal assessment with FAFSA.  This is more scholarship-basis.

· If the primary goal is to grow the program, will the class size increase?  Response by Dr. Rappa: No, we’ll keep the size of the cohort to about 40 students and will run three parallel cohorts as opposed to running two which is how many we run now.

When there were no more questions, Provost Arden thanked Dr. Rappa.  Dr. Rappa left the meeting, Provost Arden called on Dr. Frank Buckless for agenda item #3 “Premium tuition request: Poole College of Management” and distributed a corresponding handout.  Dr. Buckless used a powerpoint to guide his discussion.

Key points from the presentation:

· The master of Accounting (MAC) is one year (31 credit-hour) program.  The proposal is to increase the premium tuition by $2500 spread out over three years ($750 in Fall 2015; $750 in Fall 2016; and $1000 in Fall 2017).

· The MAC has been recognized nationally; and prior to premium tuition, the program had not been nationally ranked.  It ranked 30th by accounting professors and 36th by U.S. News and World Report.
· The key competitors are Wake Forest University and the University of Virginia.  

· Increasing opportunities for student engagement is a goal with this premium proposal which can be achieved by enhancing technology and mixing up classes for better engagement among students.
· Charging more for tuition has led to more help from alumni, partnerships and donors.

· Money from tuition premium support career services, admissions staff and marketing.  The admissions and marketing initiatives have been very successful.  Enrollment increased from 51 in Fall 2002 to 106 in Fall 2014.

· We [MAC Leadership] want to give more “real world experiences” to our students.

· When viewing tuition for MAC programs among our peers, NC State is in the middle of the pack.
Members input and questions:
· What are some examples of real world experiences?  Response by Dr. Buckless: Enterprise Risk Management created a practicum course in which 40 students participated in projects from organizations that were supervised by faculty.  Students were given real company projects to work on. Industry folks (both national and international) skype in to present problems.  Students spend time researching and presenting answers in which they skype back to industry leaders.  Students develop confidence and are more work-ready when they graduate.  We want to expand student participation to 100.  
· How many NC State students apply to the MAC program?  Response by Dr. Buckless:  Last year we got 250 applications, and 55 were NC State students.  We don’t have a limit of how many NC State students we accept.  About half of the students who come into the program have jobs.

· Are you staggering the [tuition] increase to avoid sticker shock?  Response by Dr. Buckless:  Yes, correct.

When there were no more questions and comments regarding this agenda item, Dr. Buckless left the meeting. 

Consistent with agenda item #4, Provost Arden asked TRAC members to engage in a discussion about the proposals and to ask whatever questions they have regarding these proposals and the presentations.

Members’ comments and questions:

· Regarding the MSA. . . what is the premium paying for that regular tuition isn’t covering?  I’m not comfortable with the optics of the premium paying for larger space.  What is it about the [current] space? Response by Provost Arden:  The MSA program is a little unusual and is a little different from other programs.  Space is interactive with their type of program when we think about keeping companies [and industry] engaged and keeping recruiters committed recruiting our MSA students.  There’s a strong linkage between the MSA program and space, and space is integral to the student-experience.  
· Animal Science and Engineering have grown.  Charging tuition premium for programs to get into larger spaces could lead to other programs [that are growing] to ask for premium tuition so they can get larger space.  Response by Provost Arden:  Those programs aren’t paying to rent space, and MSA is paying rent.  

· I would like to see more program enhancement goals in the [MSA] proposal. Response by Dr. Larick:  The proposal could’ve done a better job addressing the [program enhancement] points.  They did a better job in other documents like the 100 page annual report.  The program enhancement piece was very clearly there [in the annual report].  Response by Provost Arden:  The MSA program has been looking for space so it can become more visible and be located in a better facility.  The goal is to make the program a better experience for students.  It’s becoming a self-supporting program.  It must keep growing to keep companies engaged.  SAS could only get [hire] sixteen of our MSA graduates and would’ve gotten [hired] more if they could.  The linkage between the program and space is a little unusual.  The plan is to grow incrementally.  We don’t have a goal of growing to 300 or 400 because that level of growth might diminish the quality.  Growing to 160 students is the goal.
· 180 [students] is on the spreadsheet [distributed earlier].  Response by Provost Arden:  Okay, the 160 figure is the number we’ve often talked about.

Provost Arden called for questions and comments about the MAC proposal and presentation.  There were none.  He asked whether TRAC members preferred to vote on each proposal separately or to vote on them both with one vote.  No member expressed a preference.  Provost Arden called for an “aye” - “oppose” vote.  Members voted with a simultaneous “aye” to approve both the MSA and the MAC proposals.  When asked for those who “oppose” no member opposed.
· $1000 premium tuition was approved for the Master of Science in Analytics degree program starting 2015-16.

· $2500 premium tuition was approved for the Master of Accounting degree program starting Fall 2015 and phased in as follows:  $750 in Fall 2015; $750 in Fall 2016; and $1000 in Fall 2017.

Provost Arden called on Associate Director Carson to assist with a discussion of tuition increase recommendations for 2015-16 and 2016-17.  Associate Director Carson projected an inter-connected spreadsheet in which changes in one column effect other columns on the spreadsheet.  Provost Arden indicated that for in-state undergraduate students it’s his understanding that a 3% increase for 2015-16 and a 4% increase for 2016-17 would be saleable to UNC-System President Tom Ross and the UNC Board of Governors.  Provost Arden said we can submit a plan up to 5% each year [for undergraduate in-state students]. He read a statement from a 9/19/14 memo from Charles Perusse with subject “Proposals for 2015-16 and 2016-17 Campus-Initiated Tuition and Fee Adjustments.”  The statement said a goal of each [UNC-System] campus should be setting nonresident [tuition] rates at or above the third quartile of each institution’s public peers.  Provost Arden distributed a handout which illustrated NC State among its peers color-grouped into quartiles based on the amount of tuition and tuition+fees  charged at each institution.  
Provost Arden said we’re always concerned about the tuition increases at the graduate level because of tuition remission.

Associate Director Carson briefly discussed the spreadsheet which was displayed on the wall screen and illustrated interactive nature of the spreadsheet.  
Provost Arden reminded TRAC that a question regarding faculty promotional increases was posed during the last meeting when a member asked about the possibility of increasing the increase from 5% (for promotion to associate professor) and from 7% (for promotion to full professor).  Provost Arden provided the following information:
· Currently, the amount of total funds needed for giving the 5% / 7% increase is: $636K.  If we increase by one percentage point for each type of promotion a 6% / 8% increase is: $762K.  If we increase by two percentage points for each type of promotion a 7% / 9% increase is: $867K.  
· This [TRAC] committee doesn’t have the authority to change the percentage increase but he, the provost, can take TRAC’s recommendation forward if TRAC approves changing the percentage increase for faculty promotions.
Provost Arden recapped the big picture discussion:  There’s a 5% cap on in-state undergraduate tuition increase. A 3% (for 2015-16) and a 4% (for 2016-17) are thought to be saleable and reasonable percent-increases from the perspective of President Ross and the UNC Board of Governors.

Members’ comments:

· I heard at some other meeting, maybe it was at the Board of Trustees, that the tuition rate will double in 14 years if we raise tuition by 5% each year.  Going forward, doubling tuition every 14 years won’t be sustainable.  At this rate, how much longer can this continue?  Tuition was $269 when I was here as a student in 1977.
· Year after year we have seen cuts in state appropriations.  We don’t want to see the quality of the university decrease.  
Co-chair Mau indicated that he would like to see us keep in-state tuition as low as possible but still be able to give to the three categories.  He said 2% [for 2015-16] and 3% [for 2016-17] is what he’d like to see as a good responsible plan.

Provost Arden further stated that even though we’re told that we can raise out-of-state tuition with no cap, it puts a burden on us when we do [because of tuition remission].

Associate Director Carson entered 2% and 3% on the displayed spreadsheet.  Members saw that a two percent increase generates $2.7M for 2015-16 and a three percent increase generates $7.2M for 2016-17.  Next he entered 3% and 4% on the spreadsheet.  The four percent increase generates $9.6M for 2016-17.
[See below spreadsheet entries on pages 5 and 6 of these minutes.] 

Provost Arden stated that we will continue the discussion and finish up at our next meeting.  He said the Board of Governors has asked campuses to submit a long term 5-year plan regarding what campuses plan to submit for tuition increases.
Member’s comment:

· $2.5M can go a long way with the difference between a 3% increase and a 4% increase.

Provost Arden concluded today’s meeting by saying he’s not opposed to a 2% and 3% tuition increase plan since we’re not doing need-based financial aid [from CITI].  He said this is a tradeoff to think about.

Member’s question:

· Do we know if the fees will go up?  Response by Provost Arden:  Fees will go up and will be capped at 5%.

Note:  As a result of the discussion following Dr. Rappa’s presentation, as requested, a slightly revised proposal was emailed to the Provost Office for TRAC members.  Members already voted to approve the tuition premium for the Master of Analytics.  Nonetheless, leadership wants TRAC to have the revised document.  The changes are typed in red on page three (at item #4) and page four (at item #7).  Also, changes were made to the MSA Form A to clarify that a one-time tuition premium of $1000 is requested for year 2015-16.  Thus, you’ll notice that the entry of $1000 is listed only once.  On the previous form distributed during the Sept. 24th meeting, the entry of $1000 was listed more than once. 

The revised MSA proposal is being emailed along with these 9/24/14 draft minutes.
Next Meeting:

Wed., October 1, 2014 

8:00 – 9:15 AM

Chancellor’s Conference Rm. / Holladay Hall 

2%  and  3% Increase Scenario
	
	
	2015-16
	2015-16
	2016-17

	Student Categories:
	ROW
	Projected    2015-16 FTEs
	Rate
	Revenue Generated
	Rate
	Revenue Generated

	Undergraduate Residents
	A1
	             19,001 
	120
	$2,280,120 
	180
	$3,420,180 

	Undergraduate Nonresidents
	A2
	              2,228 
	420
	$935,760 
	640
	$1,425,920 

	Graduate Residents
	A3
	              3,851 
	150
	$577,650 
	225
	$866,475 

	Graduate Nonresidents
	A4
	              2,347 
	420
	$985,740 
	640
	$1,502,080 

	   Total
	A5
	             27,427 
	 
	$4,779,270 
	 
	$7,214,655 

	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Proposed Use:
	
	
	 % 
	 Allocation 
	 % 
	 Allocation 

	Need-based Financial Aid
	B1
	
	0.0%
	$0 
	0.0%
	$0 

	Graduate Student Support Plan (GSSP)
	B2
	
	4.6%
	$220,800 
	4.6%
	$331,200 

	Improve Quality & Accessibility
	B3
	
	84.9%
	$4,058,470 
	88.5%
	$6,383,455 

	Faculty Promotional Increases
	B4
	 
	10.5%
	$500,000 
	6.9%
	$500,000 

	   Total
	B5
	
	100.0%
	$4,779,270 
	100.0%
	$7,214,655 

	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Need Based Financial Aid
	
	 Student FTEs 
	 Rate 
	Increased Need
	 Rate 
	Increased Need

	Undergraduate Residents
	C1
	             10,781 
	        120 
	$1,293,720 
	              180 
	$1,940,580 

	Undergraduate Nonresidents
	C2
	              1,394 
	        420 
	$585,480 
	              640 
	$892,160 

	Graduate Residents (not on GSSP)
	C3
	              2,118 
	        150 
	$317,700 
	              225 
	$476,550 

	Graduate Nonresidents (not on GSSP)
	C4
	                 454 
	        420 
	$190,680 
	              640 
	$290,560 

	   Total
	C5
	
	 
	$2,387,580 
	 
	$3,599,850 

	[ percent if need-based aid is 100% held harmless ]
	
	
	[ C5 / A5 ]
	50.0%
	[ C5 / A5 ]
	49.9%

	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Graduate Student Support Plan
	
	 Students 
	 Rate 
	Increased Cost
	 Rate 
	Increased Cost

	State Supported Graduate Students
	D1
	              1,472 
	        150 
	$220,800 
	              225 
	$331,200 

	Non-State Supported Graduate Students
	D2
	              1,161 
	        420 
	$0 
	              640 
	$0 

	Differential in Tuition Remisison
	D3
	                   -   
	        270 
	$0 
	              415 
	$0 

	   Total
	D4
	              2,633 
	 
	$220,800 
	 
	$331,200 

	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Summary
	 
	 
	2015-16
	2016-17

	Tuition 2014-15
	5.0%
	
	Percents
	New Tuition
	Percents
	New Tuition

	$6,038 
	$302 
	
	2.0%
	$6,158 
	3.0%
	$6,338 

	$21,293 
	$1,065 
	
	2.0%
	$21,713 
	3.0%
	$22,353 

	$7,623 
	$381 
	
	2.0%
	$7,773 
	3.0%
	$7,998 

	$21,311 
	$1,066 
	
	2.0%
	$21,731 
	3.0%
	$22,371 

	Differential in graduate resident and non-resident tuition:
	$13,958
	
	$14,373
	

	$13,688 
	
	
	
	 
	
	

	Projected 2015-16 FTEs are taken from enrollment planning process in October, 2013.
	
	

	Financial Aid FTEs and GSSP headcounts are next year estimates based on best current information.
	

	FTEs include on-campus regular term and CVM portion of Vet Med students, DE not included here.
	

	3%  and  4% Increase Scenario


	3% Increase
	
	4% Increase
	


	
	
	2015-16
	2015-16
	2016-17

	Student Categories:
	ROW
	Projected    2015-16 FTEs
	Rate
	Revenue Generated
	Rate
	Revenue Generated

	Undergraduate Residents
	A1
	                19,001 
	180
	$3,420,180 
	240
	$4,560,240 

	Undergraduate Nonresidents
	A2
	              2,228 
	640
	$1,425,920 
	860
	$1,916,080 

	Graduate Residents
	A3
	              3,851 
	225
	$866,475 
	305
	$1,174,555 

	Graduate Nonresidents
	A4
	              2,347 
	640
	$1,502,080 
	860
	$2,018,420 

	   Total
	A5
	             27,427 
	 
	$7,214,655 


	 
	$9,669,295 



	
	
	
	 % 
	 Allocation 
	 % 
	 Allocation 

	Proposed Use:
	
	
	0.0%
	$0 
	0.0%
	$0 

	Need-based Financial Aid
	B1
	
	4.6%
	$331,200 
	4.6%
	$448,960 

	Graduate Student Support Plan (GSSP)
	B2
	
	88.5%
	$6,383,455 
	90.2%
	$8,720,335 

	Improve Quality & Accessibility
	B3
	
	6.9%
	$500,000 
	5.2%
	$500,000 

	Faculty Promotional Increases
	B4
	 
	100.0%
	$7,214,655 
	100.0%
	$9,669,295 

	   Total
	B5
	
	 
	 
	
	

	
	
	
	 Rate 
	Increased Need
	 Rate 
	Increased Need

	Need Based Financial Aid
	
	 Student FTEs 
	             180 
	$1,940,580 
	              240 
	$2,587,440 

	Undergraduate Residents
	C1
	             10,781 
	             640 
	$892,160 
	              860 
	$1,198,840 

	Undergraduate Nonresidents
	C2
	              1,394 
	             225 
	$476,550 
	              305 
	$645,990 

	Graduate Residents (not on GSSP)
	C3
	              2,118 
	             640 
	$290,560 
	              860 
	$390,440 

	Graduate Nonresidents (not on GSSP)
	C4
	                 454 
	 
	$2,387,580 
	 
	$4,822,710 

	   Total
	C5
	
	
	
	
	

	[ percent if need-based aid is 100% held harmless ]
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	 Rate 
	Increased Cost
	 Rate 
	Increased Cost

	Graduate Student Support Plan
	
	 Students 
	             225 
	$331,200 
	              305 
	$448,960 

	State Supported Graduate Students
	D1
	              1,472 
	             640 
	$0 
	              860 
	$0 

	Non-State Supported Graduate Students
	D2
	              1,161 
	             415 
	$0 
	              555 
	$0 

	Differential in Tuition Remisison
	D3
	                   -   
	 
	$331,200 
	 
	$448,960 

	   Total
	D4
	              2,633 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Summary
	 
	 
	Percents     New Tuition
	Percents          New Tuition
	
	New Tuition

	Tuition 2014-15
	5.0%
	
	3.0%
	$6,218 
	4.0%
	$6,398 

	$6,038 
	$302 
	
	3.0%
	$21,933 
	4.0%
	$22,573 

	$21,293 
	$1,065 
	
	3.0%
	$7,848 
	4.0%
	$8,078 

	$7,623 
	$381 
	
	3.0%
	$21,951 
	4.0%
	$22,591 

	$21,311 
	$1,066 
	
	
	
	
	

	Differential in graduate resident and non-resident tuition:
	$14,103
	
	$14,513
	

	
	
	
	
	

	                                                                                           
	
	
	
	


1

